

Cosmopolitan Civil Societies: An Interdisciplinary Journal

Vol. 13, No. 1 2021



© 2021 by the author(s). This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International (CC BY 4.0) License (https:// creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/), allowing third parties to copy and redistribute the material in any medium or format and to remix, transform, and build upon the material for any purpose, even commercially, provided the original work is properly cited and states its license

Citation: Coatney, C. 2021. Don't Feed the Trolls? Emerging Journalism Practices for Fighting Anti-Semitism. Cosmopolitan Civil Societies: An Interdisciplinary Journal, 13:1, 62–78. https:// doi.org/10.5130/ccs.v13.i1.7421

ISSN 1837-5391 | Published by UTS ePRESS | <u>https://epress.</u> <u>lib.uts.edu.au/journals/index.</u> <u>php/mcs</u>

REFEREED PAPER

Don't Feed the Trolls? Emerging Journalism Practices for Fighting Anti-Semitism

Caryn Coatney

University of Southern Queensland, Springfield Central, Queensland, Australia

Corresponding author: Caryn Coatney, University of Southern Queensland, Springfield campus, 37 Sinnathamby Boulevard, Springfield Central, Queensland 4300, Australia, <u>Caryn.Coatney(dusq.edu.au</u>)

DOI: https://doi.org/10.5130/ccs.v13.i1.7421

Article History: Received 11/09/2020; Revised 23/03/2021; Accepted 06/05/2021; Published 25/05/2021

Abstract

This study applies the concepts of interpretive communities and conversational interactions to show how investigative journalists initiated a relatively new method of reporting and generated support among their colleagues for becoming anti-Nazi activists and troll hunters. It draws on a sample of journalistic reporting and related media items to examine investigative reporters' self-reflexive acts and the responses of journalism communities in Australia, the United Kingdom and the United States from 2015 to 2020. Investigative journalists initiated open conversations to show that they were enthusiastic activists in retweeting, confronting and quoting neo-Nazi trolling by interviewing the perpetrators. Other journalism communities signified they were pursuing activist-like agendas as they magnified this work through informal networks, social media and news commentaries. Journalists reconsidered their professional boundaries to allow for cooperative conversations about their experiences in a fresh effort to denounce hate speech and begin collective initiatives to enhance social cohesion in civil society.

Keywords

Investigative Journalism; Interpretive Communities; Social Media; Neo-Nazism; Trolling

DECLARATION OF CONFLICTING INTEREST The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article. **FUNDING** The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.



Introduction

'Don't feed the trolls' has become a common theme in social media research. The slogan has often referred to individual journalists' efforts to label offensive online users as trolls and block the perpetrators from their social media accounts (Binns 2012; MacKinnon and Zuckerman 2012; Malmgren 2017). Their work has quickened in response to the rise of far-right trolls who have targeted journalists with the use of social media, anti-Semitic vitriol and Holocaust denial sites (Anti-Defamation League 2016; Confronting Holocaust Denial with David Baddiel 2020; Jakubowicz 2017). Journalists often decide and establish the boundaries of their profession through informal conversations. They have been viewed as an 'interpretive community' who may develop conversational networks to agree on new professional boundaries (Carlson 2016; Zelizer 1993). Using the concepts of interpretive community and conversational interactions, this study sought to answer the research question: How have investigative journalists and journalism communities responded to the recent anti-Semitic trolling threats including Holocaust denial? This article explores the innovations in journalists' relations with audiences within the boundaries of social media. It reveals how investigative reporters have initiated exposés to generate support within the journalism community for confronting trolls and challenging the traditional boundaries.

This study demonstrates that investigative journalists developed new practices of exposing, interviewing and denouncing neo-Nazi trolls including Holocaust deniers. Journalists retold their trolling experiences through their investigative performances of the exposé, satire and eyewitness accounts (Gorman 2017a, 2017b, 2019; Ioffe 2016a; Katz 2016a, 2016b; Mandel 2018; Weisman 2016a, 2016b, 2018). The media coverage of Holocaust denial has been a particularly extreme example that shows there are occasions when daily reporters' practice of objectivity and balance may interfere with the need to correct a myth. For instance, the media would at times portray the Holocaust as a matter of public debate between pseudo-academic deniers and intellectuals on talk shows by broadcasting such headlines as 'myth or is it truth'? (Lipstadt 2012, p. 2; Moldavan 2005). In contemporary terms, Holocaust denial has become pervasive on neo-Nazi online sites through the perpetrators' attempts to underestimate and justify genocide. In contrast, investigative reporters are distinguished as an influential Section of the journalism community who do not merely seek to repeat 'both sides' of a debate (Glasser & Ettema 1989). Investigative journalists aim to reveal hidden truths for the public interest (Allan 2013; Carson 2020).

This study has found that the investigative journalists openly shared their experiences and new practices in a fresh initiative to challenge the boundaries that separated trolling. They empowered other journalism communities to engage in a cooperative search for solutions to confront hate speech and trolling treats on Facebook and Twitter (Goldberg 2016a, 2016b; *Inside Facebook: Secrets of a Social Network* 2018; Knaus et al. 2019; Newton 2019; Rosenberg 2016; Swisher 2018a, 2018b; Victor 2016). Their experiences exemplify the real-world possibilities of collective action to create conversational, public spaces that allow for the promotion of greater social cohesion in civil society.

Journalists' online interactions

Social media have been viewed as an unexplored realm where journalists may freely venture outside their traditional boundaries to experiment with new practices that will involve more audiences. News organisations have encouraged journalists to use self-disclosures and promote their personal views on Twitter to develop an affinity with their audiences (Holton, Coddington, Lewis & De Zúñiga 2015; Molyneux, Lewis and Holton 2018; Molyneux and Mourão 2019; Neilson 2018; Sacco & Bossio 2017). Jukes observes that 'news organisations are succeeding in drawing on Twitter as a tool to engage audiences' (2019, p. 256). Boundary work has become a popular concept to examine journalists' use of social media that have challenged traditional boundaries (Jukes 2019). As Zelizer notes (1993), journalists will collectively interpret and establish the boundaries of their profession. For Berkowitz and TerKeurst (1999), media



spaces can become cultural sites where meanings are constructed by members of the interpretive community. Lindlof (2002) has found that interpretive communities use social networks to create conversations that help to establish their shared identity. Unstructured social media spaces have provided a strong trigger for innovation, particularly for journalists to act as a cooperative community. For instance, political journalists have posted more discussions while trying to evade controversial topics on Twitter. They have experimented with quote tweets, which allow the users to add their comments when retweeting other people's messages (Jukes 2019; Molyneux & Mourão 2019). Investigative journalists have pioneered more adversarial reporting to perform an activist-like agenda, leading to a new era of collaboration (Di Salvo 2020; Graves & Konieczna 2015). Some other daily reporters have extended this role to become what Hedman and Djerf-Pierre (2013, p. 382) call enthusiastic activists by living a *'media life extreme'* and being fully connected and tweeting continuously during their work. The cooperative investigative projects have aimed to improve democratic life by departing from the traditional ideal of the solitary, rivalrous watchdog (Carson & Farhall 2018; Di Salvo 2020; Graves & Konieczna 2015; Price 2017).

Contemporary research has also shown an uneasiness with an uncritical valorising of close journalistaudience interactions due to the rise of abusive online users. Individual journalists have been responsible for expelling menacing online users and maintaining protected online sites (<u>Binns 2012; Lewis, Zamith &</u> <u>Coddington 2020; Wolfgang 2018</u>). Increasingly, social media have become sites of struggle for journalistic authority in online spaces too often full of trolls (<u>Molyneux and Mourão 2019; Robinson 2010</u>). As <u>Lewis</u> and <u>Molyneux (2019, p. 2584</u>) opined, 'what if, as increasingly appears to be the case, being on social media has predominantly meant putting oneself at the potential mercies of the "Twitter mob"? Research has shown that journalists have responded differently to trolling attacks. For example, <u>Molyneux (2015)</u> has found that political journalists would retweet their hate mail to demonstrate a desire for transparency, but they avoided engaging with their critics. The extreme trolling of some female journalists has produced a chilling effect by silencing their voices (Ferrier & Garud-Patkar 2018; Lewis, Zamith & Coddington 2020). <u>Charitidis et al. (2020, p. 1</u>) have remarked: 'Journalists are multipliers of societal discourse and their relative prominence, and high audience reach makes them vulnerable to hate speech.'The contested spaces indicate that the boundaries are ripe for renegotiation (Artemas, Vos & Duffy 2018, p. 1004).

Conversational interactions

In uncertain times, journalists will engage in informal conversations about the professional direction they should take (Alexander 2004; Carlson 2016; Lindlof 2002). The decisions that journalists make about the boundaries of their profession are not simply imitative and formulaic (Allan 2013; Revers 2014). As Revers (2014, p. 40) explains, 'There are no more or less "actual" constructions of boundaries'. Journalists draw upon shared vocabularies to interpret the boundaries within their profession. According to Allan (2013), investigative journalists often spontaneously improvise with new media techniques and share their experiences to serve the public good. Allan remarks, 'It is much more improvisatory than is typically acknowledged in academic scholarship' (p. 145). This work is self-referential, as journalists openly talk about their experiences, and it is infused by civic ideals (Lindlof 2002; Revers 2014). Such talks allow journalists to 'make vivid the invisible motives and morals they are trying to represent' (Alexander 2004, p. 532). Satirists' performances have also been likened to the role of investigative journalism as they develop spontaneous conversations to expose problems affecting society (Holm 2017). As Peterson (2008, p. 8) states, 'if "speaking truth to power" is part of the journalists' role, it is the satirist's primary mission – a higher calling, in fact, than merely being funny'. News satire has become a journalistic genre that exposes hidden truths and serves the public interest (Koivukoski & Ödmark 2020; Madison & DeJarnette 2018). The interpretive journalism community may widen the professional boundaries to accept fresh approaches in news reporting (Allan 2013).



Objectivity debates

Differing from investigative journalists, contemporary daily reporters have grappled with traditional notions of objectivity. According to <u>Schudson (2001, p. 150)</u>: 'Objective reporting is supposed to be cool, rather than emotional, in tone. Objective reporting takes pains to represent fairly each leading side in a political controversy.'The practice of objectivity has been criticised for the use of a neutral tone that moderates between opposing views and lacks a requirement to check the facts (<u>Cohen-Almagor 2013</u>). For example, <u>Rosen (1993, p. 50)</u> asserted: 'objective reporting is a way of getting you to accept my account by saying, "Look, I don't have any passions. I don't have any convictions ... I'm just telling you the way it is, you see, so accept it because this is the way it is". Many daily reporters initially avoided posting comments on Facebook that might appear to tarnish their objectivity (<u>Robinson 2010</u>). More recently, journalists have become transparent about how they have performed their work (<u>Craft 2017</u>; <u>Craft and Heim 2008</u>; <u>Molyneux & Mourão 2019</u>; <u>Mourão 2015</u>; <u>Vos & Craft 2017</u>; <u>Vos & Moore 2020</u>). According to <u>Vos and Moore (2020, p. 28</u>): 'The principle of transparency acknowledged journalists had opinions and life experiences, and hence owed it to their audiences to be open about their subjectivity'. In contrast, investigative journalists have often tried to expose factual disputes that have been glossed over in the traditional reporting of 'he said, she said' accounts (<u>Graves and Konieczna 2015</u>).

Some journalists have recently reconsidered their practice of objectivity when faced with such hate speech as Holocaust denial (Whine 2020). Researchers have often cast the media portraval of Holocaust denial as a battle between authoritative sources over the truth (Cohen-Almagor 2013; Lipstadt 2012; Moldavan 2005; Zandberg 2010). Lipstadt has noted (2012) that the rise of online Holocaust denial was especially worrisome because some commentators tended to present this as a balanced view and it was attracting younger audiences. Modern anti-Semitism became a template for the current post-truth era with its emphasis on emotive appeals rather than facts, which enabled Holocaust denial to become a full-time industry (d'Ancona 2017). More recently, journalists have unfavourably reported on online Holocaust denial. By 2020, Whine stated: '[T]he sometimes-substantial media coverage of deniers' convictions acts as a deterrent and reduces the frequency of denial, at least in the form of the justification or glorification of Nazi crimes' (p. 63). Yet Sorce (2020) has found that German journalists remained reluctant to become anti-Nazi activists on Twitter due to their ideal of objectivity. Even so, social media platforms have been viewed as having a liberating effect by freeing journalists from the shackles of false balance and allowing them to express their views more forthrightly. Lewis and Molyneux (2018, p. 15) assert: 'It is assumed that journalist-audience interactions are generally positive in part because such interactions contribute to diminishing the much-maligned mask of objectivity, neutrality, and detachedness behind which journalistic work is blackboxed to public view'. This article contributes to research into investigative journalists' development of innovative practices by showing how they challenged traditional boundaries and confronted trolls, allowing for a cooperative effort to enhance social cohesion in civil society.

Methodology

This study has analysed news articles relating to journalists' exposure of neo-Nazi trolling with the use of quantitative and qualitative media content analysis techniques. The study conducted a Factiva search of articles during the rapid upsurge of far-right political movements in Australia, the United Kingdom and the United States between 2015 and 2020. The initial search centred on the keywords of journalism and Holocaust denial as an extreme form of anti-Semitic hate speech, and this yielded more than 7470 results. The search was refined to an analysis of the keywords of journalism and Holocaust denial on Facebook and Twitter. The two platforms were selected because these have been the most widely used social media sources for journalists and their audiences at the time (von Nordheim, Boczek & Koppers 2018). The refined search generated 141 unique articles in influential news outlets that publish investigative journalism.



These included the Australian newspapers, *The Age*, The Canberra Times, The Courier Mail and *The Sydney Morning Herald*. The UK publications were the BBC Online, *Financial Times*, *The Guardian* and *The Times* including *The Sunday Times*. The US outlets included *The New York Times* and *The Washington Post* as well as the CNN, National Public Radio (NPR) and Verge websites. The news articles were subjected to a close reading and qualitative content analysis to identify the 'hot moments' or turning points in the news portrayal of anti-Semitism on social media (Zelizer 1993, p. 224).

This analysis allowed for identifying investigative journalists who acted as eyewitnesses with first-hand experience in confronting either anti-Semitism, neo-Nazi trolling or Holocaust denial on social media. Zelizer (2007, p, 410) remarks that, 'Eyewitnessing offers members of the journalistic community a way to reference what journalists do, should do, and ought not do'. The eyewitnesses were selected on the basis that their first-hand accounts were prominently cited by their colleagues. Most journalists seek to be cited authoritatively by other media professionals to promote important stories (Graves & Konieczna 2015). Most news articles have not been cited, however, and many journalists' tweets have not been retweeted (Molyneux & Mourão 2019). Since reporters have rarely cited their rivals, this study selected prominent eyewitnesses whose reporting was cited or included in related articles in other news organisations.

They included investigative journalists Ginger Gorman, Julia Ioffe and Jonathan Weisman who have attracted neo-Nazi trolling during their day-to-day political reporting. This study also focused on reporters who were trolled while investigating anti-Semitism or Holocaust denial. They involved Bethany Mandel and Matt Katz as well as news commentator and comedian David Baddiel, based on Peterson's (2008) definition that a satirist's role may comprise investigative journalism techniques by speaking the truth to power. This analysis also included investigative journalist Kara Swisher's reporting of Holocaust denial and trolling on Facebook. The study examined 25 media items relating to their experiences that appeared in their Twitterfeeds, videos and other publications (All in with Chris Hayes 2016; Baddiel 2020; Confronting Holocaust Denial with David Baddiel 2020; Gorman 2016, 2017a, 2017b, 2019; Gross 2018; Ioffe 2016a, 2016b; Katz 2016a, 2016b, 2016c; Lampert 2020; Mandel 2015, 2016a, 2016b, 2018; Swisher 2018a, 2018b, 2020; Valentish 2019; Weisman 2016a, 2016b, 2016c, 2018). This study examined the self-reflexive messages in the 25 media items by considering the journalists' position and the reactions within the wider journalism profession, as well as the conditions and context of their creation, sharing and distribution in other publications (Carlson 2016; Marchi 2019). Aldridge and Evetts (2003, p. 560) state that: 'journalism is an intensely reflexive occupation which constantly talks to and about itself'. This analysis included news articles citing the eyewitnesses' experiences from the same range of Australian, UK and US news outlets as well as from DuJour, The Atlantic and New Yorker magazine articles that referred to Holocaust denial. Therefore, this sample involved 221 articles citing the eyewitnesses plus 141 articles relating to the portrayal of Holocaust denial on Facebook and Twitter. Altogether, the final analysis included a total of 362 articles and another 25 eyewitness media items to ascertain how journalists came together to reconsider their traditional boundaries to allow for more activism against Holocaust denial and neo-Nazi trolling.

Expanding journalism's boundaries

This study has found that journalists quickly formed a supportive network to show their solidarity for investigative reporters being trolled by neo-Nazis (Victor 2016; Williams 2016). The investigative journalists increasingly acted as performers within a community who interpreted, trialled and refined their strategies to deal with the upsurge of hate speech on social media (Gross 2017; Gorman 2019; Ioffe 2016a; Katz 2016a, 2016b; Valentish 2019). In retelling the experiences, other journalists signified that the targeted investigative reporters were curators and interpreters of neo-Nazi trolling (Bixby 2016; Luce 2016; New York Times Editorial Board 2018; Victor 2016). For example, the investigative journalist Julia Ioffe was portrayed as 'served up on social media in concentration camp garb and worse' for her magazine profile of Melania



Trump during the US presidential campaign in 2016 (Ioffe 2016b; Weisman 2016a, p. 3). The future First Lady had criticised Ioffe for intruding into her family background while writing a *GQ* magazine article. Melania Trump (2016) responded to the article by publishing a Facebook post that used familiar keywords from Trump's campaign messages to denounce journalism (CNN 2016). She posted: 'The article published in GQ today is yet another example of the dishonest media and their disingenuous reporting. Julia Ioffe, a journalist who is looking to make a name for herself, clearly had an agenda when going after my family' (2016a). Afterwards, Ioffe (2016a) initiated the practice of using quote tweets to start conversations that shared the neo-Nazi trolling about her article. Usually, journalists would avoid discussing controversial personal topics on social media (Jukes 2019; Molyneux and Mourão 2019). Ioffe added and curated satirical comments such as, 'Good morning, from your neighbourhood Trump trolls', in a rare effort to create an online conversation that would confront abusive readers (2016a). Although Ioffe's magazine article was not an investigative report, she invoked the principles of investigative journalism by using the exposé. The innovative quote tweets departed from the traditional notion of blocking and silencing cyberbullies.

Other journalists and commentators retold Ioffe's story, giving credibility and authority to her practice of exposing trolls. They announced that Melania Trump's Facebook post triggered the neo-Nazi tweets about Ioffe (Borchers 2016; North 2016). *The Washington Post's* Eric Wemple (2017) reported: 'That cued the anti-Semitism – murderous threats that became so worrisome that Ioffe had to file a police report'. CNN's Noah Berlatsky (2019) recounted: 'The Trumps were unhappy with the profile – as were many of their far-right fans. The latter deluged Ioffe with anti-Semitic slurs and death threats, including recordings of Hitler's speeches left on her phone's voice mail'. As The Times's columnist Daniel Finkelstein (2016, p. 29) remarked: 'Twitter, Facebook and YouTube are the common room of the fascists, the water cooler of the racial supremacist, the cocktail party organiser of the Nazis'. Melania Trump (2016) distanced her role from the controversy during an interview with *DuJour* journalist Mickey Rapkin. He jokingly asked her if she would denounce any people who might paint a swastika on a picture of his face after reading his article about their interview. She replied: 'I don't control my fans ... but I don't agree with what they're doing. I understand what you mean, but there are people out there who maybe went too far. She [Ioffe] provoked them' (Rapkin 2016). The journalists' open conversations indicated a desire for greater activism against neo-Nazi trolls.

CNN news anchor Wolf Blitzer aimed to further the online fight against trolling during Donald Trump's presidential campaign by asking him to respond to the story of a neo-Nazi network that supported him. Blitzer asked:

Some of your supporters have viciously attacked this woman Julia Ioffe with anti-Semitic attacks, death threats. These people get so angry, what's your message to these people when something like that happens? (<u>CNN 2016</u>).

The interview extended beyond the tone of objectivity by denouncing what <u>Glasser and Ettema (1989, p. 17)</u> have called the 'discreditable' sources that originate outside the traditional news domain. During the interview, Trump replied to Blitzer: 'I don't know about that ... I don't have a message to the fans' (<u>CNN</u> 2016). Trump also remarked: 'I haven't read the article, but I heard it was very inaccurate article and heard it was a nasty article'. In his response, he used the rhetorical strategy of *tu quoque* to avoid the controversy by blaming media hypocrisy (<u>Mercieca 2019</u>). Rival commentators were united in their criticisms of Trump's official version when they posted their online curated views about the interview (<u>Gross 2018</u>; <u>O'Brien 2017</u>). For example, <u>Wemple (2017)</u> opined: 'To this blog's eyes, that looked quite like a 'chance' to denounce anti-Semitism'. CNN commentator <u>Dean Obeidallah (2018</u>) added: 'Here was Trump's opportunity to send a clear, passionate message to his supporters that there was no place for anti-Semitism in American political discourse.' Journalists may become interpreters who, in <u>Berkowitz's words (2019</u>), 'know how the story should go'. After <u>Ioffe's tweets (2016a</u>), commentators acted as interpreters during



a struggle over the political meaning of the trolling attacks (<u>Berlatsky 2019; Borchers 2016; CNN 2016;</u> <u>Gross 2018; North 2016; O'Brien 2017; Obeidallah 2018; Rapkin 2016; Wemple 2017</u>).

Similarly, *The New York Times* journalist Jonathan Weisman extended the practice of the investigative exposé to mock the trolls who barraged him with neo-Nazi messages (2016a, 2016b, 2018; Gross 2018). He had attracted trolling for posting a quote tweet in support of a Washington Post column about the rise of American fascism (2016c). While his quote tweet was not an investigation, he developed the performance of the exposé to share the online trolling that he had encountered. Journalists sympathetically reported on his decision to retweet the hate messaging of self-identified Trump supporters after he could not persuade Twitter moderators to remove the anti-Semitic posts (Goldberg 2016a; Lizza 2016; Victor 2016; Weisman 2016b). In an interview, Weisman indicated to National Public Radio (NPR) host Terry Gross that he was trialling a new method:

I thought, I want people to see this. And so I would retweet them. I would send them out into the world. And I think in some ways, I only invited more attacks because, hey, somebody who has 500 followers were – was being rebroadcast by somebody who had 50,000 followers. So in some ways, I was empowering these people. But I also really did want people to see how ugly it was out there. So I may have done a bad thing, may have done a good thing. I still don't know. But I certainly wanted to get the point across. And I think I did (Gross 2018).

Weisman's self-reflection indicated that he was experimenting with a relatively new practice to combat the concerted Twitter bombing.

Journalists created a shared symbolic vocabulary to reaffirm Weisman's response by mockingly adding the neo-Nazi symbol of triple parentheses to their names on their Twitter accounts to signify their collective support (Adkins 2016; Goldberg 2016b; Katz 2016a; Mitchell 2016; Obeidallah 2016-2018; Rosenberg 2016; Victor 2016; Weisman 2016b; White 2016). Previously, many alt-right sites had been posting journalists' names inside triple parentheses, which became neo-Nazi code or echoes for identifying Jews. For example, *The New York Times* journalist, Daniel Victor (2016), circulated rival *Tablet* magazine writer Yair Rosenberg's humorous tweet. Rosenberg (2016) appealed to the public by asking: 'Want to raise awareness about anti-Semitism, show solidarity with harassed Jews & mess with the Twitter Nazis? Put ((())) around your name'. *The Atlantic* editor in chief, Jeffrey Goldberg, posted another call to action: 'Thanks to everyone participating in this act of (((cultural appropriation))))' (2016b). Social media allowed journalists to develop collaborative news initiatives (Graves & Konieczna 2015; Jukes 2019). After Weisman's tweets, journalists came together to mock neo-Nazi symbolism and confront the trolls' virtual baying (Goldberg 2016b; Victor 2016). Journalists were engaging on social media in boundary work, which Zelizer (1993), Vos and Moore (2020) explain as the social and cultural interactions to decide appropriate professional practices.

Moreover, investigative journalists became self-designated troll hunters while speaking openly about their experiences (Gorman 2019; Katz 2016b; Weisman 2018; Washington Post 2019). For example, NPR journalist Matt Katz (2016b) interviewed investigative reporter Bethany Trump about her decision to buy a gun after receiving memes that portrayed her as a Holocaust victim. Both Katz and Mandel were trolled while they were investigating neo-Nazi rhetoric during the US presidential campaign in 2015 and 2016 (*All in with Chris Hayes* 2016; Katz 2016c; Mandel 2015, 2016a, 2016b). Katz told listeners that Mandel 'has faced thousands of anti-Semitic messages online, mostly from self-identified white nationalists who are big Trump supporters' (2016b). Evoking a scene of pathos, Katz portrayed Mandel as a 'full-time mom who works from home' while it was 'naptime' during the broadcast. He also showed his empathy by talking about his experience in interviewing one of the trolls, a Trump supporter and Holocaust denier who was stalking him online (Katz 2016c). Katz explained, 'I tweeted back to see if he would do an interview, and he gave me his number'. Later, Katz said: 'I just wanted to know, why?' (2016b). The investigative journalists used the tweets to perform dramatic narratives about themselves and their political reporting for their colleagues and



their audiences (Mahler 2016; Mandel 2018; Weisman 2016a). The interview served to suggest that they were members of an interpretive community who were uniting to craft a narrative on trialling new practices.

Similarly, *The Age* investigative journalist, Ginger Gorman, invoked the role of an eyewitness as she reflected critically on her decision to seek out and interview a man whom she called a troll for his neo-Nazi online posts (2016, 2019). She recalled her purpose to 'shine a light under the dark bridges and crevices of the internet' (2017a, p. 1, 2017b, p. 13). The man began to stalk her online after her interview with him. She reflected: 'He might be chatty and ask me media advice or rant about free speech. Or he might tell me, the descendent of Jews who fled the Holocaust, that it never occurred'. She concluded about her experience: 'there's no longer any demarcation of where the journalism ends and the rest of my life begins'. During an interview, she recounted some activists' reactions to her decision to confront trolls:

They said, 'All they want is power. Why are you engaging with them?' I found that incredible. I'm engaging with them because I want to know what they want. I don't condone what they do, but you have to ask the question: 'Why are they doing this?' (Valentish 2019).

She explained her aim to act as a voice for the trolls'victims by remarking: 'We can't have marginalised voices driven out of these spaces' (<u>Valentish 2019</u>). Such tactics suggested Alexander's conception of professional practices that 'make vivid the invisible motives and morals they are trying to represent' (<u>Alexander 2004, p. 532</u>). Journalists engaged in open discourses that broadened the definition of an investigative journalist to include enthusiastic activism in confronting trolls (<u>Fitzsimmons 2020</u>; <u>Hardy 2019</u>; <u>Moody 2019</u>).

The boundaries between journalism and trolling further eroded when British media commentator and comedian David Baddiel generated popular news coverage of his interview of a Holocaust denier for his highly publicised documentary (Confronting Holocaust Denial with David Baddiel 2020; Ellen 2020; Long 2020; Midgley 2020; Rifkind 2020). Journalists portrayed Baddiel as an eyewitness with first-hand knowledge of Holocaust deniers who were trolling him even before his documentary aired on the BBC. Baddiel reflected that he decided to interview one of the Twitter trolls, Dermot Mulqueen, who had invited him to read a Holocaust denial book. When Baddiel retold his experience, he mocked Mulqueen for boasting about publishing a 'lovely picture of Adolf Hitler' on a Holocaust denial page on Facebook (Feav 2020). Baddiel (2020) recalled a scene in his documentary when he interviewed prosecuting lawyer Anthony Julius, who asked him: 'Why are you doing this? You'll just be giving deniers more airtime'. As Baddiel reflected: 'He may be right, but things have changed ... the gatecrashers, as they always will, now dominate the party: social media is today more defined by antisocial media'. Furthermore, he explained his activist intentions in a news interview by declaring, 'Holocaust deniers are a very extreme example of trolls and ignoring them has not worked' (Lampert 2020). His reflection suggested a growing willingness to overturn the traditional practice of silencing trolls. Journalists applauded Baddiel's interview, treating him as a colleague (Feav 2020; Rifkind 2020). As The Times's Dominic Maxwell (2020, p. 21) reported: 'Baddiel is a words man, a precision man, and a comedy man'. Baddiel used the journalistic technique of the exposé to reveal a hidden truth about Holocaust denial that was in the public interest. The journalists' reaction suggested that the documentary met Lindlof's definition (2002) of a successful media practice that is recognised and valued by professional members of the interpretive community.

The expanding investigative journalism communities united with other journalists and commentators to define appropriate practices in confronting the sources of Holocaust denial (<u>Naughton 2018; Nunberg 2018;</u> <u>New York Times Editorial Board 2018; The New York Times 2018; Zraick 2018</u>). For example, investigative journalist <u>Kara Swisher (2018a</u>) generated widespread news coverage of her interview of Facebook chief executive Mark Zuckerberg. Swisher questioned Zuckerberg's reasoning to host hate sites on the social media platform. Zuckerberg attempted to use self-disclosure to gain support for allowing Holocaust denial sites on Facebook by saying:

I'm Jewish, and there's a set of people who deny that the Holocaust happened. I find that deeply offensive. But at the end of the day, I don't believe that our platform should take that down because I think there are things that different people get wrong. I don't think that they're intentionally getting it wrong'.

After the interview, Swisher reflected that she tried to stifle an instinct to interrupt Zuckerberg, but she decided to interject briefly to 'stop this runaway train of thought' (2020). Her interruption departed from the traditional notion of professional detachment, and her comment to Zuckerberg was later emphasised in boldface type in her published interview: 'In the case of the Holocaust deniers, they might be [getting it wrong]' (2018a).

Using the journalistic style of reviewing a performance, commentators described that Zuckerberg appeared comically tripped up during the interview because his response was somewhat muddled and weird, provoking a storm of protest (BBC News 2018; Ford 2018; Naughton 2018; Zraick 2018). In a follow-up email, Zuckerberg sought to clarify his apparent ambivalence towards Holocaust denial: 'There's one thing I want to clear up. I personally find Holocaust denial deeply offensive, and I absolutely didn't intend to defend the intent of people who deny that' (Swisher, 2018b). Moreover, news outlets publicised their competitors' investigative journalism projects, including the contentious use of undercover reporting, which exposed a lack of moderating and banning hate sites on Facebook (*Inside Facebook: Secrets of a Social Network* 2018; Kolhatkar 2018; Naughton 2018; Newton 2019; Osnos 2018; The New York Times 2018). The news narratives promoted the rhetoric of investigative reporting that 'went undercover' to expose online moderators' secret lives and reveal a so-called covert plot allowing Facebook to host the 'Holohoax', or Holocaust denial, as well as racially abusive content and other neo-Nazi sites (Knaus et al. 2019; Statt 2018).

Other commentators sought to distinguish between Facebook and 'good' journalism that allowed for investigative exposés to denounce hate speech (Bennett 2018; CNN 2018; Finkelstein 2018). *Guardian* columnist John Naughton (2018) opined: 'Facebook is Zuckerberg's monster. Unlike Frankenstein, he is still enamoured of his creation ... But it's becoming increasingly clear that his creature is out of control'. *The Washington Post's* Tracy Jan and Elizabeth Dwoskin (2017) noted that: 'Facebook has long resisted being a gatekeeper for speech'. Later, they added: 'Among the most challenging issues for Facebook is its role as the policeman for the free expression of its two billion users' (Dwoskin & Jan 2018). The commentaries also signified journalists' optimism in filling a void in social media to counter hate speech. For example, journalist Marvin Kalb commented in a CNN interview:

when a lie is a lie, say it is a lie. The words themselves have enormous power in the social media world. And there is an extra responsibility on journalists because we are there for everybody to be very careful. And when you use the word, be absolutely certain that it's right (<u>CNN 2018</u>).

Kalb added, 'when the lies accumulate and the misrepresentations accumulate ... journalists have to stand up' (<u>CNN 2018</u>). Journalists extended the new style of cooperative journalism by agreeing to shine a light on hidden, troll-filled spaces on social media networks.

Conclusion

High-profile investigative journalists openly challenged their traditional boundaries to allow for more open, activist exposés to confront Holocaust hate speech. Their performances resembled enthusiastic activists by being connected and twittering during the 'hot moments' of challenging Holocaust denial. This pursuit was particularly evident during the US presidential campaign in 2016 and its aftermath as investigative journalism became a political act in a struggle over the meaning of neo-Nazis' roles on social media networks.



Other journalism communities responded to the investigative journalists' self-reflexivity by reaffirming and magnifying their performances. These communities were involved in an ongoing process of challenging the social media boundaries of their profession. They discarded their support for the boundaries that separated them from trolling to pursue activist-like agendas that focused on exposing neo-Nazism as well as the myths involving Holocaust denial. Through informal networks, their performances showed their continued experimentation to begin turning back the tide of trolling.

Investigative journalists indicated the liberating potential for more direct, open challenges to anti-Semitism and Holocaust denial in the media. Their roles as anti-Nazi activists and troll hunters marked a turning point in the struggle to start overturning the chilling effect of trolling and online hate speech. The innovative exposés generated other journalism community members' support to engage in a cooperative search for fresh solutions to promote greater social cohesion within the online networks. Their work suggests investigative journalists' crucial leadership in initiating a collective call to action to enhance the inclusive community ideals of civil society on popular social media networks.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank the editors and reviewers of *Cosmopolitan Civil Societies: An Interdisciplinary Journal* for their valuable recommendations which have strengthened this paper.

References

Adkins L. 2016, 3 June. Accessed 11 September 2020, https://twitter.com/laura_e_adkins/status/738833631565729792

Aldridge, M. & Evetts, J. 2003, 'Rethinking the concept of professionalism: the case of journalism', *The British Journal of Sociology*, vol. 54, no. 4, pp. 547-564. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/0007131032000143582</u>

Alexander, J.C. 2004, 'Cultural pragmatics: Social performance between ritual and strategy', *Sociological Theory*, vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 527-573. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0735-2751.2004.00233.x</u>

Allan, S. 2013, 'Journalism as interpretive performance: The case of Wikileaks', in C. Peters & M.J. Broersma (eds), *Rethinking Journalism: Trust and Participation in a Transformed News Landscape*, Routledge, London, pp. 144-159.

All in with Chris Hayes 2016, Television broadcast, MSNBC, New York, March 2. <u>https://www.msnbc.com/transcripts/</u> <u>all-in/2016-03-02-msna809961</u>

Anti-Defamation League 2016, *ADL Report: Anti-Semitic targeting of journalists during the 2016 presidential campaign*, Anti-Defamation League, New York. <u>https://www.adl.org/sites/default/files/documents/assets/pdf/press-center/</u> <u>CR 4862 Journalism-Task-Force v2.pdf</u>

Artemas, K., Vos, T.P. & Duffy, M. 2018, 'Journalism hits a wall: Rhetorical construction of newspapers' editorial and advertising relationship', *Journalism Studies*, vol. 19, no. 7, pp. 1004-1020. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/146167</u> 0X.2016.1249006

Baddiel, D. 2020, 'Why I feed the trolls', *The Sunday Times*, 19 January, pp. 24-29. <u>https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/</u> <u>david-baddiel-why-i-feed-the-twitter-trolls-d8g8hv3sj</u>

BBC News 2018, 'Zuckerberg in Holocaust denial row', 19 July, Accessed 10 September 2020, <u>https://www.bbc.com/</u> <u>news/technology-44883743</u>

Bennett, C. 2018, 'Online abusers have nothing to teach the toxic trolls who now debase parliament', *The Guardian*, 28 October, Accessed 11 September 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2018/oct/28/online-abusers-have-nothing-to-teach-toxic-trolls-who-debase-parliament</u>



Berkowitz, D. 2019, 'Interpretive Community' in Vos, T.P. & Hanusch, F. (eds), *The International Encyclopedia of Journalism Studies*, Wiley-Blackwell, Massachusetts, Accessed 10 September 2020, <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1002/9781118841570.iejs0024</u>

Berkowitz, D. & TerKeurst, J. 1999, 'Community as interpretive community: Rethinking the journalistsource relationship', *International Journal of Communication*, vol. 49, no. 3, pp. 125-136. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.1999.tb02808.x</u>

Berlatsky, N. 2019, 'Only bipartisan effort can strike a lasting blow against hate', CNN, 6 June, Accessed 11 September 2020, https://edition.cnn.com/2019/06/06/opinions/tlaib-white-supremacy-domestic-terrorism-berlatsky/index.html

Binns, A. 2012, 'Don't feed the trolls!', *Journalism Practice*, vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 547-562. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786</u>. 2011.648988

Bixby, S. 2016, 'Sanders camp says Trump is "chickening out" of debate – as it happened', *The Guardian*, 28 May, Accessed 28 April 2021, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/live/2016/may/27/trump-sanders-clinton-california-primary-campaign-live</u>

Borchers, C. 2016, 'Melania Trump's convention speech is a rare, reluctant step into the media spotlight', *The Washington Post*, 19 July, Accessed 11 September 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/wp/2016/07/18/melania-trumps-convention-speech-is-a-rare-reluctant-step-into-the-media-spotlight/</u>

Carlson, M. 2016, 'Metajournalistic discourse and the meanings of journalism: Definitional control, boundary work, and legitimation', *Communication Theory*, vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 349-348. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/comt.12088</u>

Carson, A. 2020, *Investigative Journalism*, *Democracy and the Digital Age*, Routledge, New York. <u>https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315514291</u>

Carson, A. & Farhall, K. 2018, 'Understanding collaborative investigative journalism in a "post-truth" age', *Journalism Studies*, vol. 19, no. 13, pp. 1899-1911. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1461670X.2018.1494515</u>

Charitidis, P., Doropoulos, S., Vologiannidis, S., Papastergiou, I. & Karakeva, S. 2020, 'Towards countering hate speech against journalists on social media', Online Social Networks and Media, vol. 17, pp. 1-10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.osnem.2020.100071</u>

CNN 2016, 'Transcripts', 4 May, Accessed 10 September 2020, <u>http://transcripts.cnn.com/TRANSCRIPTS/1605/04/</u> acd.01.html

CNN 2018, 'Have journalists learned anything since 2016?', 4 November, Accessed 29 April 2021, <u>https://edition.cnn.</u> com/2018/11/05/media/midterms-2018-pollsters/index.html

Cohen-Almagor, R. 2013, 'Freedom of expression v. social responsibility: Holocaust denial in Canada', *Journal of Mass Media Ethics*, vol. 28, no. 1, pp. 42-56. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/08900523.2012.746119</u>

Confronting Holocaust Denial with David Baddiel 2020, Television program, BBC, London, 17 February.

Craft, S. 2017, 'Distinguishing features: Reconsidering the link between journalism's professional status and ethics', *Journalism & Communication Monographs*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 260–301. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1522637917734213</u>

Craft, S., & Heim, K. 2008, 'Transparency in journalism: Meanings, merits, and risks' in Wilkins, L. & Christians, C.G. (eds), *The Handbook of Mass Media Ethics*, Routledge, New York, pp. 217–228.

d'Ancona, M. 2017, Post Truth: The New War on Truth and How to Fight Back, Ebury Press, London.

Di Salvo P. 2020, Digital Whistleblowing Platforms in Journalism, Palgrave Macmillan, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-38505-7



Dwoskin, E. & Jan, T. 2018, 'Facebook finally explains why it bans some content, in 27 pages', *The Washington Post*, 24 April, Accessed 10 September 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-switch/wp/2018/04/24/facebook-finally-explains-why-it-bans-some-content-in-27-pages/</u>.

Ellen, B. 2020, 'The week in TV', The Guardian, 27 February, Accessed 28 April 2021, <theguardian.com>.

Feay, S. 2020, 'Confronting Holocaust Denial with David Baddiel is a chilling investigation', *The Financial Times*, 13 February, Accessed 11 September 2020, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/e4ec9798-4cca-11ea-95a0-43d18ec715f5</u>.

Ferrier, M. & Garud-Patkar, N. 2018, 'TrollBusters: Fighting online harassment of women journalists' in Vickery, J. & Everbach, T (eds) *Mediating Misogyny*, Palgrave Macmillan, Cham, Accessed 3 September 2020, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-72917-6_16</u>

Finkelstein, D. 2016, 'The social media racists must be silenced', *The Times*, 14 December, p. 29. <u>https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/the-social-media-racists-must-be-silenced-67t0qkbfz</u>

Finkelstein, D. 2018, 'Social media's wild west needs to be tamed', *The Times*, 21 March, p. 29. <u>https://www.thetimes.</u> <u>co.uk/article/social-media-s-wild-west-needs-to-be-tamed-523rvzmgp</u>

Fitzsimmons, C. 2020, 'A "seismic shift" as community backs new laws to fix online hate', *The Sydney Morning Herald*, Accessed 11 September 2020, <u>https://www.smh.com.au/technology/a-seismic-shift-as-community-backs-new-laws-to-fix-online-hate-20200130-p53wbg.html</u>

Ford, M. 2018, 19 July, Accessed 9 September 2020, https://twitter.com/fordm/status/1019627143117135872?lang=en.

Glasser, T.L. & Ettema, J.S. 1989, 'Investigative journalism and the moral order', *Critical Studies in Mass Communication*, vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 1-20. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15295038909366728</u>

Goldberg, J. 2016a, 'A brief introduction to Pro-Holocaust Twitter', *The Atlantic*, 8 June, Accessed 9 September 2020, https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/06/welcome-to-nazi-twitter-ill-be-your-guide/486233.

Goldberg, J. 2016b, 30 May-3 June, Accessed 11 September 2020, <u>https://twitter.com/JeffreyGoldberg/</u> status/1221189711609249792

Gorman, G. 2016, 'There is nothing virtual about online trolling', Tedx Talk, Accessed 28 April 2021, <u>https://www.</u> youtube.com/watch?v=GaGIyyYW5tQ

Gorman, G. 2017a, 'Me and my troll', Sunday Age, June 18, p. 1.

Gorman, G. 2017b, 'Me and my troll: "He is like a spider web",' The Canberra Times, 13 June, p. 13.

Gorman, G. 2019, Troll Hunting: Inside the World of Online Hate and Its Human Fallout, Hardie Grant Books, Richmond.

Graves, L. & Konieczna, M. 2015, 'Sharing the news: Journalistic collaboration as field repair', *International Journal of Communication*, vol. 9, pp. 1966-1984. https://ijoc.org/index.php/ijoc/article/viewFile/3381/1412

Gross, T. 2018, 'Attacked By Alt-Right Trolls, A Jewish Journalist Links Trump To The Rise Of Hate', *NPR*, 19 March, Accessed 11 September 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/2018/03/19/594894657/attacked-by-alt-right-trolls-a-jewish-journalist-links-trump-to-the-rise-of-hate</u>

Hardy, K. 2019, 'Troll hunting: A journey to the dark side with trolls', The Canberra Times, 2 February, p. 18.

Hedman, U. & Djerf-Pierre, M. 2013, 'The social journalist', *Digital Journalism*, vol. 1, no. 3, pp. 368-385. <u>https://doi.org</u> /10.1080/21670811.2013.776804

Holton, A.E., Coddington, M., Lewis, S.C. & De Zúñiga, H.G. 2015, 'Reciprocity and the news: The role of personal and social media reciprocity in news creation and consumption', *International Journal of Communication*, vol. 9, pp. 2526-2547. <u>https://ijoc.org/index.php/ijoc/article/view/3598</u>



Holm, N. 2017, Humour as Politics: The Political Aesthetics of Contemporary Comedy, Palgrave Macmillan, Cham.

Inside Facebook: Secrets of a Social Network (2018), Television program, Channel 4, 17 July, London, Accessed 11 September 2020, <u>https://www.channel4.com/programmes/inside-facebook-secrets-of-a-social-network</u>

Ioffe, J. 2016a, 28-29 April, Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>https://twitter.com/juliaioffe/status/</u> 725637201372020736?lang=en

Ioffe, J. 2016b. Melania Trump on her rise, her family secrets, and her true political views: "Nobody will ever know", *GQ*, 27 April, Accessed 28 April 2021, <u>https://www.gq.com/story/melania-trump-gq-interview</u>

Jakubowicz, A. 2017. 'Alt_right white lite: Trolling, hate speech and cyber racism on social media', *Cosmopolitan Civil Societies: an Interdisciplinary Journal*, vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 41-60. <u>https://doi.org/10.5130/ccs.v9i3.5655</u>

Jan, T. & Dwoskin, E. 2017, 'For Facebook, erasing hate speech proves a daunting challenge', *The Washington Post*, 1 August, Accessed 11 September 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/for-facebook-erasing-hate-speech-proves-a-daunting-challenge/2017/07/31/922d9bc6-6e3b-11e7-9c15-177740635e83_story.html</u>

Jukes, S. 2019, 'Crossing the line between news and the business of news: Exploring journalists' use of Twitter', *Media and Communication*, vol. 7, no. 1, pp. 248-258. <u>https://doi.org/10.17645/mac.v7i1.1772</u>

Katz, M. 2016a, 9 June, Accessed 9 September 2020, <u>https://twitter.com/mattkatz00/status/</u>740697293507166208?lang=it

Katz, M. 2016b, 'Jewish reporters harassed by Trump's anti-Semitic supporters', *NPR*, 6 July, Accessed 9 September 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/2016/07/06/484987245/jewish-reporters-harassed-by-trumps-anti-semitic-supporters</u>

Katz, M. 2016c, 'Trump-inspired anti-Semitism prompts fear, police reports...and a gun purchase', *WNYC News*, Accessed 28 April 2021, <u>https://www.wnyc.org/story/trump-inspired-anti-semitism-spikes-prompting-conservative-writer-protect-herself-gun</u>

Knaus, C., McGowan, M., Evershed, N. & Holmes, O. 2019, 'Inside the hate factory: how Facebook fuels far-right profit', *The Guardian*, 6 December, Accessed 11 September 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2019/</u> dec/06/inside-the-hate-factory-how-facebook-fuels-far-right-profit

Kolhatkar, S. 2018, 'Breaking the news', New Yorker, 22 October, p. 30.

Koivukoski, J. & Ödmark, S. 2020, 'Producing journalistic news satire: How Nordic satirists negotiate a hybrid genre, *Journalism Studies*, vol. 21, no. 6, pp. 731-747. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1461670X.2020.1720522</u>

Lampert, N. 2020, 'David Baddiel on why he took on Holocaust deniers as others urged him to ignore them', *The Jewish Chronicle*, 11 February, Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>https://www.thejc.com/lifestyle/interviews/taking-on-the-trolls-and-deniers-david-baddiel-1.496696</u>

Lewis, S. & Molyneux, L. 2018, 'A decade of research on social media and journalism: Assumptions, blind spots, and a way forward', *Media and Communication*, vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 11-23. <u>https://doi.org/10.17645/mac.v6i4.1562</u>

Lewis, S. & Molyneux, L. 2019, 'Social media and journalism: 10 years later, untangling key assumptions," *Proceedings of the 52nd Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences*, Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>http://128.171.57.22/</u> bitstream/10125/59696/1/0256.pdf. https://doi.org/10.24251/HICSS.2019.311

Lewis, S., Zamith, R. & Coddington, M. 2020, 'Online harassment and its implications for the journalist-audience relationship', *Digital Journalism*, vol. 8, no. 8, pp. 1047-1067. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/21670811.2020.1811743</u>

Lindlof, T. 2002, 'Interpretive community: An approach to media and religion', *Journal of Media and Religion*, vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 61-74. <u>https://doi.org/10.1207/S15328415JMR0101_7</u>

Lipstadt, D. 2012, Denying the Holocaust: The Growing Assault on Truth and Memory, The Free Press, New York.



Lizza, R. 2016, 'Twitter's Anti-Semitism problem', *The New Yorker*, 19 October, Accessed 9 September 2020, <u>https://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/twitters-anti-semitism-problem</u>

Long, C. 2020, 'An antidote to the sowers of discord', The Sunday Times, 23 February, pp. 10-11.

Luce, E. 2016, 'The age of vitriol; Trolling, racist and anti-Semitic posts, Twitter trolls', *Financial Times*, 5 November, p. 1.

MacKinnon, R. & Zuckerman, E. 2012, 'Don't feed the trolls', *Index on Censorship*, vol. 41, no. 4, pp. 14-24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0306422012467413</u>

Madison, E. & DeJarnette, B. 2018, Reimagining Journalism in a Post-Truth World: How Late-Night Comedians, Internet Trolls, and Savvy Reporters are Transforming News, Praeger, Santa Barbara.

Mahler, J. 2016, 'Report cites rise in anti-Semitic posts on Twitter, many by Trump backers', *The New York Times*, 19 October, p. 14.

Malmgren, E. 2017, 'Don't feed the trolls', Dissent, vol. 64, no. 2, pp. 9-12. https://doi.org/10.1353/dss.2017.0042

Mandel, B. 2015, 'Why won't Trump stand up to his anti-Semitic fans?', *Forward*, 6 October, Accessed 28 April 2021, https://forward.com/opinion/321871/why-wont-trump-stand-up-to-his-fans-the-anti-semites

Mandel, B. 2016a, 'My Trump tweets earned me so many anti-Semitic haters that I bought a gun', *Forward*, 21 March, Accessed 28 April 2021, <u>https://forward.com/opinion/336159/my-trump-tweets-earned-me-so-many-anti-semitic-haters-that-i-bought-a-gun</u>

Mandel, B. 2016b, 'Jews face a precarious future in a Trump America', *Haaretz*, 18 May, Accessed 28 April 2021 <u>https://</u>www.haaretz.com/opinion/jews-face-a-precarious-future-in-a-trump-america-1.5384260

Mandel, B. 2018, 'I wanted to be a good mom. So I got a gun', *The New York Times*, 5 March, Accessed 11 September 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/05/opinion/mom-gun-safety-intruder.html</u>

Marchi, A. 2019, Self-Reflexive Journalism: A Corpus Study Of Journalistic Culture and Community in The Guardian, Routledge, New York. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315178691

Maxwell, D. 2020, 'Inventive Baddiel has last laugh on the trolls', The Times, 11 February, p. 21.

Mercieca, J.R. 2019, 'Dangerous demagogues and weaponized communication', *Rhetoric Society Quarterly*, vol. 49, no. 3, pp. 264-279. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02773945.2019.1610640</u>

Moody, S. 2019, 'The horrendous abuse that's just part of my life', *The Courier-Mail*, 28 January, Accessed 9 September 2020, <u>https://www.couriermail.com.au/rendezview/the-horrendous-abuse-thats-just-part-of-my-life/news-story/0d6bf1</u> <u>dea6bee09a554cdc1f669f7ea5</u>

Midgley, C. 2020, 'Disarming deniers with the weapon of humour', The Times, 18 February, p. 10.

Mitchell, F. 2016, 2 June, Accessed 11 September 2020, https://twitter.com/fmitchell/status/738607523805040640

Moldavan, R, 2005, 'Anatomy of a hoax: Holocaust denial', *Journal for the Study of Religions and Ideologies*, vol. 4, no. 11, pp. 17-27.

Molyneux, L. 2015, 'What journalists retweet: Opinion, humor, and brand development on Twitter', *Journalism*, vol. 16, no. 7, pp. 920-935. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884914550135</u>

Molyneux, L., Lewis, S.C. & Holton, A.E. 2018, 'Media work, identity, and the motivations that shape branding practices among journalists: An explanatory framework', *New Media & Society*, vol. 21, no. 4, pp. 836-855. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1461444818809392</u>



Molyneux, L. & Mourão, R. 2019, 'Political journalists' normalization of Twitter', *Journalism Studies*, vol. 20, no. 2, pp. 248-266. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1461670X.2017.1370978</u>

Mourão, R.R. 2015, 'The boys on the timeline: Political journalists' use of Twitter for building interpretive communities', *Journalism*, vol. 16, no. 8, pp. 1107-1123. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884914552268</u>

Naughton, J. 2018, 'Has Zuckerberg, like Frankenstein, lost control of the monster he created?', *The Guardian*, 29 July, Accessed 11 September 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2018/jul/29/has-zuckerberg-like-frankenstein-lost-control-of-the-monster-he-created</u>

Neilson, T. 2018, "I don't engage: Online communication and social media use among New Zealand journalists', *Journalism*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 536-552. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884916667871</u>

Newton, C. 2019, 'The trauma floor', *The Verge*, 25 February, Accessed 9 September 2020, <u>https://www.theverge.com/2019/2/25/18229714/cognizant-facebook-content-moderator-interviews-trauma-working-conditions-arizona</u>

New York Times, Editorial Board 2018, 'The hate poisoning America', The New York Times, 29 October, p. 18.

New York Times 2018, 'Gatekeepers or censors?', *The New York Times*, 7 August, Accessed 28 April 2021, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/07/technology/tech-companies-online-speech.html</u>

North, A. 2016, 'What It's Like to Fight Online Hate', *The New York Times*, 27 September, Accessed 11 September 2020, <nytimes.com.>.

Nunberg, G. 2018, 'Opinion: A linguist's defense of "falsehood",' *NPR*, 7 September, Accessed 11 September 2020, https://www.npr.org/2018/09/06/645240941/opinion-a-linguists-defense-of-falsehood

O'Brien, L. 2017, 'The making of an American Nazi', *The Atlantic*, 14 November. Accessed 11 September 2020, <theatlantic.com.>.

Obeidallah, D. 2016-2018, June 2016-July 2018, Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>https://twitter.com/deanobeidallah/</u> status/1015217239270871041

Obeidallah, D. 2018, 'Trump's hypocrisy on hate is glaring', *CNN*, 29 October, Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2018/10/28/opinions/trump-hypocrisy-hate-glaring-obeidallah/index.html</u>

Osnos, E. 2018, 'Ghost in the machine', New Yorker, 17 September, p. 32.

Peterson, R. 2008, *Strange Bedfellows: How Late-Night Comedy Turns Democracy into a Joke*, Rutgers University Press, New Brunswick.

Price, J. 2017, 'Can The Ferret be a watchdog?', *Digital Journalism*, vol. 5, no. 10, pp. 1336-1350. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/</u>21670811.2017.1288582

Rapkin, M. 2016, 'Lady and the Trump', *DuJour*, Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>https://dujour.com/news/melania-trump-interview</u>

Revers, M. 2014, 'Journalistic professionalism as performance and boundary work: Source relations at the state house', *Journalism*, vol. 15, no. 1, pp. 37-52. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884913480459</u>

Rifkind, H. 2020, 'To deny in the face of all this, you'd have to be mad or evil or both', The Times, 22 February, p. 7.

Robinson, S. 2010, 'Traditionalists vs. convergers', *The International Journal of Research into New Media Technologies*, vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 125-143. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1354856509347719</u>

Rosen, J. 1993, 'Beyond objectivity', Nieman Reports, vol. 47, no. 4, pp. 48-53.

Rosenberg, Y. 2016, 3-5 June, Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>https://twitter.com/yair_rosenberg/</u> status/738583278110679040?lang=en



Sacco, V. & Bossio, D. 2017, 'Don't tweet this!', *Digital Journalism*, vol. 5, no. 2, pp. 177-193. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/21</u> 670811.2016.1155967

Schudson, M. 2001, 'The objectivity norm in American journalism', *Journalism*, vol. 2, no. 2, pp. 149-170. https://doi.org/10.1177/146488490100200201

Sorce, G. 2020, 'Journalist-activist boundary work in populist times: The #NazisRaus Debate in German media', *Journalism Practice*, Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17512786.2020.1755885</u>

Statt, N. 2018, 'Undercover Facebook moderator was instructed not to remove fringe groups or hate speech', *The Verge*, 17 July, Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>https://www.theverge.com/2018/7/17/17582152/facebook-channel-4-undercover-investigation-content-moderation</u>

Swisher, K. 2018a, 'Zuckerberg: The Recode interview', *Recode*, 8 October, Accessed 10 September 2020, <u>https://www.vox.com/2018/7/18/17575156/mark-zuckerberg-interview-facebook-recode-kara-swisher</u>

Swisher, K. 2018b, 'Mark Zuckerberg clarifies', Recode, 18 July, Accessed 10 September 2020, <u>https://www.vox.</u> <u>com/2018/7/18/17588116/mark-zuckerberg-clarifies-holocaust-denial-offensive</u>

Swisher, K. 2020, 'Mark Zuckerberg's 'evolving' position on Holocaust denial', *The New York Times*, 16 October, Accessed 28 April 2021, <nytimes.com>.

Trump, M. 2016, 27 April, Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>https://www.facebook.com/MelaniaTrump/posts/the-article-published-in-gq-today-is-yet-another-example-of-the-dishonest-media-/10154069359512808</u>

Valentish, J. 2019, "It was like being skinned alive": Ginger Gorman goes hunting for trolls', *The Guardian*, 27 January, Accessed 8 September 2020, <the guardian.com>.

Victor, D. 2016, 'To beat anti-Semitic trolls online, some co-opt their weapons and mock them', *The New York Times*, 9 June, Accessed 8 September 2020, <nytimes.com>.

von Nordheim, G., Boczek, K. & Koppers, L. 2018, 'Sourcing the sources', *Digital Journalism*, vol. 6, no. 7, pp. 807-828. https://doi.org/10.1080/21670811.2018.1490658

Vos, T.P. & Craft, S. 2017, 'The discursive construction of journalistic transparency', *Journalism Studies*, vol. 18, no. 12, pp. 1505–1522. https://doi.org/10.1080/1461670X.2015.1135754

Vos, T.P. & Moore, J. 2020, 'Building the journalistic paradigm: Beyond paradigm repair', *Journalism*, vol. 21, no. 1, pp. 17-33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884918767586</u>

Waisbord, S. 2020, 'Mob censorship: Online harassment of US journalists in times of digital hate and populism', *Digital Journalism*, vol. 8, no. 8, pp. 1030-1046. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/21670811.2020.1818111</u>

Washington Post 2019, 'Transcript: World Press Freedom Index', 23 April, Accessed 10 September 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/washington-post-live/2019/04/23/transcript-world-press-freedom-index/</u>

Weisman, J. 2016a, 'The Nazi tweets of "Trump God Emperor", The New York Times, 29 May, p. 3.

Weisman, J. 2016b, 8 June. Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>https://twitter.com/jonathanweisman/status/</u>740537561211228160?lang=en

Weisman, J. 2016c, 19 May. Accessed 28 April 2021, <u>https://twitter.com/jonathanweisman/status/</u>733100724884639744?lang=en

Weisman, J. 2018, Being Jewish in America in the Age of Trump, St Martin's Press, Manhattan.

Wemple, E. 2017, 'Trump claims he denounces anti-Semitism when he gets the "chance", 21 February, Accessed 3 September 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/erik-wemple/wp/2017/02/21/trump-claims-he-denounces-anti-semitism-when-he-gets-the-chance-oh-yeah/</u>



Whine, M. 2020, 'Countering Holocaust denial in the twenty-first century', *Israel Journal of Foreign Affairs*, vol. 14, no. 1, pp. 53-68. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/23739770.2020.1750858</u>

White, B. 2016, 17 January -8 June. Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>https://twitter.com/morningmoneyben/</u> status/688442842256158720?lang=en

Williams, Z. 2016, '(((Echoes))): beating the far-right, two triple-brackets at a time', The Guardian, 12 June, p. 3.

Wolfgang, J.D. 2018, 'Taming the "trolls": How journalists negotiate the boundaries of journalism and online comments', *Journalism*, Accessed 3 September 2020, https://doi.org/10.1177/1464884918762362

Zandberg, E. 2010, 'The right to tell the (right) story: journalism, authority and memory', *Media, Culture & Society*, vol. 32, no. 1, pp. 5-24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0163443709350095</u>

Zelizer, B. 1993, 'Journalists as interpretive communities', *Critical Studies in Mass Communication*, vol. 10, no. 3, pp. 219-237. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15295039309366865</u>

Zelizer, B. 2007, 'On "having been there": 'Eyewitnessing' as a journalistic key word', *Critical Studies in Media Communication*, vol. 24, no. 5, pp. 408-428. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/07393180701694614</u>

Zraick, K. 2018, 'Mark Zuckerberg tries to clarify remarks about Holocaust deniers after outcry', *The New York Times*, 9 June, Accessed 8 September 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2018/07/18/technology/mark-zuckerberg-facebook-holocaust-denial.html</u>